Written by David Ernenwein

This PDF is auto-generated for reference only. As such, it may contain some conversion errors and/or missing information. For all formal use please refer to the official version on the website, as linked below.

The Pot Boils Over: Egypt's Ongoing Arab Spring

https://www.e-ir.info/2013/07/14/the-pot-boils-over-egypts-ongoing-arab-spring/

DAVID ERNENWEIN, JUL 14 2013

Introduction

On December 16, 2010, Zine al-Abidine Ben Ali, dictator of Tunisia, seemed utterly untouchable. He had ruled for 23 years through intimidation and force, and by all appearances, would continue to do so until his death. On December 17, a 26 year old street vendor named Mohamed Bouazizi, frustrated and humiliated by constant harassment by police, doused himself in paint fuel and self-immolated in front of the municipal building in Sidi Bouzid.[1] One month later, Ben Ali had fled, driven out by street protests, and a new government was struggling to form.[2] Twenty-four days later on February 10, President Hosni Mubarak stepped down as ruler of Egypt, following 18 days of peaceful protest.[3] The peaceful and anticlimactic falls of the dictators sent shockwaves through the Middle East, leading to unsuccessful attempts to follow the Tunisian and Egyptian examples and civil wars.

The rapid collapse of the long reigning dictators, especially Mubarak, shocked Western observers and experts as well.[4] Indeed, Western analysts and news agencies failed to take note of Tunisia's discontent until it was nearly over. The assumption had always been that if the dictators came down, particularly Mubarak's thirty year old regime, it would be extremely violent. His downfall by popular opinion, and not force of arms, paved the way for the Muslim Brotherhood to take power in the November 2011 parliamentary elections[5] and win the presidency when Mohammed Morsi won the June contest. On the surface, then, Egypt appears to be experiencing an unexpected democratic rebirth.

However, a closer inspection reveals that despite holding elections, Egypt's politics can hardly be called democratic in a Western sense. Clear factional divides and rivalries seek to claim power at the expense of their rivals. Despite the relative calm over the past year, discontent continues[6] even with government efforts.[7] Within the government, the actual power dynamic between the President, Parliament, and courts is unclear.[8] Each body has its own agenda and is actively seeking to thwart the other's ambitions. In addition, elections have taken place, but an open question exists as to whether parliament has real power given Morsi's failed power grab[9] and pushback from the courts.[10] Despite hopeful signs from the protestors who support actual democracy[11] and opposition groups reaching out across ideological lines,[12] division and conflict still seem to be the rule for political discourse.

This paper will examine the Egyptian political scene in an effort to explain what is happening now and what can be expected to happen. It will begin by examining the actions of the primary visible factions in Egypt's politics, specifically the Muslim Brotherhood, the courts, and the army. It will then examine the relationship between these factions and attempt to determine the likely course of Egyptian politics. It will be shown that the army holds the real power in Egypt, and that its support is ultimately what will determine who actually rules. The essay's conclusion is that, despite the old regime being toppled, the actual structure of Egyptian politics has not changed from Mubarak, and despite appearances, it remains a military dictatorship.

Importance of Visibility

By nature, politics is a secretive business. The actual horse-trading and deal-making that goes on, for example in US Congress, is rarely discussed while very little light is ever shown on the day-to-day process of governing. However, all that pales in comparison to the nearly pathological secrecy that masks the leadership and internal workings of

Written by David Ernenwein

Egypt's political parties and factions. It is important to remember that Egypt has been a very repressed and secretive society for a very long time, and the thirty years of Mubarak have only reinforced that trend. Opposition to the regime was met with violent repression and survival meant silence. This does not create a civil society or promote the political discourse that is critical for democracy to thrive. Instead, it creates a strongly tribal mentality where one protects those who are well known to him or her against any kind of threat. In a police state, the best way to protect against the largest other, the state, is to keep any political action secret. Once this goes on as long as it has in Egypt, it is no longer consciously thought about and simply becomes business as usual.

As a result, finding reliable information on the internal structure or composition of the political factions in Egypt becomes nearly impossible. Faced with the possibility of police crackdowns, a donor record was not kept, nor was the actual leadership clear. The spokespeople and elected officials may be obvious, but behind them are shadowy figures that only appear in passing mentions or occasional press releases. Even the army has shades of this, with the departmental heads and top commanders being well known, but their subordinates remaining mysterious. Thus trying to make predictions based on political ties and ideology will be a complete speculation with no basis in data. The only option left is to examine the actions that have been taken and attempt to distill a pattern or ideology for each faction, because actions are visible and provide a more accurate glimpse into the faction's mindsets than guessing intentions.

Muslim Brotherhood: Many Voices, One Name

For decades the greatest challenge to the Egyptian establishment has been the Muslim Brotherhood. Founded as a Muslim outreach organization and charity in 1928, the Brotherhood has agitated for implementation of sharia law in Egypt since the monarchy and was the principle opposition to the government since 1954.[13] Despite its longevity and popularity, the Brotherhood appears to be united only by opposition to the government and an Islamist platform. Disagreements over the methodology, political participation, and the identity of the movement have been a consistent feature of the Brotherhood's existence.[14] Now, the Brotherhood appears to not be the monolith that Mubarak feared, but it is rather an amalgamation of many opposition groups that banded together under the Brotherhood's banner for survival and are now struggling for leadership in the new government.

Ideological Rifts

Ever since becoming politically active, the Muslim Brotherhood has dealt with more rifts. For example, a radical member tried to assassinate President Gamal Abdel Nasser in 1954, which led to condemnation from the leadership and repression by the state.[15] As the younger generation becomes increasingly discontent with the aging leadership, this rift has gotten wider over time.[16] Many of the young members have come to believe that the leadership is no longer in tune with the country or their own organization and have either been co-opted by the system or have become stuck in old ideas. In addition to the generational gap, extensive ideological disagreements exist, slowly fracturing the Brotherhood from within, such as the breakaway radical Hizb al-Wasat party.[17] However, despite the splintering and dissatisfaction, the Brotherhood held together throughout the dictatorship and emerged as the largest political party following Mubarak's overthrow.

Freedom and Justice

The political arm of the Brotherhood has become the Freedom and Justice Party (FJP).[18] Despite opposition from top leadership that doing so would be counterproductive for the group's charity and education goals, the party was formed in May 2011 with the intention of promoting economic growth and sharia law.[19] The rapid rise of the FJP and its apparent cohesion before parliamentary elections began is a direct result of being part of the Muslim Brotherhood. Without access to the Brotherhood's communication and fundraising network it is unlikely that the FJP could have emerged as the leading party and eventual victor of the election; however, it did not act alone.

Beginning in June, the Democratic Alliance for Egypt formed around the FJP. Initially intended as a national unity coalition, all other major parties would end up leaving the coalition.[20] In some cases, it was a practical matter due to ticket space, but in the vast majority of cases, ideological faults caused the Alliance to splinter. Attempting to

Written by David Ernenwein

merge the strongly Islamic Salafist parties to the liberal secular parties around a moderately Islamic party proved far more difficult than Alliance leadership could handle. The FJP was not only too Islamic for the secular parties led by Al-Wafd[21], but also was not Islamic enough to placate the Salafist Al-Nour party, which would go on to form the opposition Islamic Bloc. [22]

After months of attrition and deal making, the Alliance had been reduced from a national unity coalition of fifteen major parties to the FJP and ten satellite parties.[23] Despite the reduced membership, once the voting process came to an end in January 2012, the Democratic Alliance still won a plurality of seats in Parliament.[24] However, in June 2012, the Supreme Court declared the election invalid over procedural problems,[25] which will be discussed in greater detail below. Despite the calls for unity following the fall of Mubarak, ideology and religion are proving to be increasingly divisive in Egyptian politics, and are proving to be a source of violence.[26]

The Role of President Mohammed Morsi

When Mubarak fell, no observer could have expected Mohammed Morsi to replace him. A US trained engineer, his main political experience prior to the presidential race was as a fundraiser and organizer for the FJP during the parliamentary election. He had been an assemblyman under Mubarak, but he had not distinguished himself and was not reelected.[27] He was not even considered an option by the Brotherhood, who chose to nominate their longtime strategist and fundraiser Khairat El-Shater .[28] However, when he and many other candidates were declared ineligible to run by the Supreme Court over their past criminal records stemming from opposition to Mubarak[29], Morsi suddenly declared his candidacy and went on to win the election.[30]

Despite the rather lackluster political background, Morsi's presidency has been highly controversial. Despite being part of the Muslim Brotherhood, no evidence shows that he is actually an Islamist. In fact, he has created a fairly moderate administration.[31] Even though Muslim Brotherhood and the FJP are Islamist organizations and have Islamist agendas, Mohammed Morsi has not demonstrated a commitment to Islamist policies and appears to, instead, be an ambitious politician using the strongest party to advance his own agenda. He has repeatedly expressed support for democratic ideals and a secular state. Trained in the West, he was noted as an assemblyman for being outspoken and independent, despite being unable to hold his seat. Because of his organizational skill rather than as a reward for party loyalty, he was even made chairman of the FJP.[32] However, strong Islamists have denounced Morsi as an infidel, as well as the entire political process for allowing him to come to power in the first place.[33] From this, he appears to be a moderate pro-democracy candidate, who is not a party front-man, which is important for democratic survival.

Unlike his appearance, his actions suggest differently. His confrontational policies and declarations suggest that he is seeking to establish himself as the next dictator rather than the president. He has repeatedly clashed with the courts[34], the military[35], and the Egyptian people[36], particularly in November of 2012. On that day, he issued sweeping declarations giving him broad lawmaking authority and restricting the courts' ability to contest either his authority or the FLP dominated parliament.[37] This led to an immediate and widespread backlash against the President. While the declaration that the President could take any necessary action to safeguard the country reads like the justification for countless other dictators seizing power, the rest of the declarations appear to be targeting the judiciary, who had been sparring with Morsi and the FLP since the parliamentary elections.[38]

However, the outrage was not just limited to the courts, and throughout the crisis, Morsi appeared to have increasingly become isolated in his declarations. The army and police may have protected the President and tried to prevent violence, but the response was decidedly half-hearted and lackluster.[39] This lack of support in his fight and the pushback from his judicial rivals led to Morsi retreating from his declaration.[40] For the moment, Egypt remains nominally democratic, though Morsi and the courts continue to declare each other's actions invalid.[41] What appears to be happening is a fight for supremacy between the judiciary and executive branch.

Morsi has also attempted to assert his control over the military, also with mixed success. Following his election and the Supreme Court's ordering dissolution of parliament, the interim-military government ordered all legislative powers transferred back to the Supreme Council of the Armed Forces (Scarf).[42] Morsi quickly followed his inauguration by

Written by David Ernenwein

ordering those same powers transferred to himself, which the army allowed. The day afterwards, he launched a shakeup of army leadership, replacing the chief of staff and defense minister Field Marshal Mohammed Hussein Tantawi.[43] These measures proved to be popular with the people and seemed to place Morsi against the army. However, following his attempted power grab ahead of the constitutional referendum, he went back to the army and handed it broad arrest powers during the unrest.[44] The army complied, though unenthusiastically as mentioned, indicating that they support the regime for the moment. Thus, in trying to control the army, Morsi appeared to be relying on his popularity, but when that disappeared, he was forced to return to the military for help.

Despite its reputation as a monolithic Islamist movement, the Muslim Brotherhood is in fact an umbrella organization for the old opposition to Mubarak. It has been splintering for decades and survived mostly because it was necessary for the survival of opposition members. It was highly successful during the elections, but that was the result of its longstanding organization rather than actual voter engagement. It failed to hold together its intended coalition while its preferred candidate was barred from running. While the Muslim Brotherhood did succeed in electing a member to the presidency, Mohammed Morsi appears to be trying to separate himself from the Brotherhood and may be angling to become the next dictator of Egypt. With new elections being due once the latest wrangling between Morsi and the courts gets worked out, parliament is still in flux[45], but it seems unlikely that it will prove to be a decisive factor in Egyptian politics for the time being.

The figure to watch, then, is President Morsi. The critical question will be whether or not he returns to power grabbing, or if he begins to act in accordance with his rhetoric, and whether he can maintain support from both the people and military. When he had popular support, for instance, he attempted to act as a populist dictator, but when he lost it, he acted like a military ruler. Given his recent drive to get new parliamentary elections, he might have realized the precariousness of his position and begun looking to solidify power with the legitimacy parliament brings. If popular support is too tenuous and the military is unreliable, then legitimacy may be his only way to hold onto power. If true, that would be a boon for democracy, but if not, then Egypt will likely revert to dictatorship.

Egypt's Judiciary: Independent Old Guard

Though the West often takes judicial independence for granted, much of the world has difficulty achieving judicial independence. It was often alleged that the judiciary in Egypt under Mubarak was completely in bed with the government. Regardless of the truth on that front, since Mubarak's downfall, the courts have striven to remain independent of the new government. However, opposition to the government is not the same thing as judicial independence. The actions and the reasoning behind those actions reveal a decidedly political angle. There is an apparent obstructionist tendency. The judiciary, led by the Egyptian Supreme Court, is firmly opposed to the Muslim Brotherhood and the Morsi regime with some shades of loyalty to Mubarak. The judiciary, therefore, is now the home of the secular political old guard, just as the legislature is becoming the domain of the younger Islamist politicians.

The Supreme Court vs. President Morsi

The most striking and persistent feature of this conflict has been the battle between President Morsi and the judiciary over parliamentary elections. There had been agitation following the November 2011 parliamentary elections, but it had appeared that the objections would come to nothing and that the Democratic Alliance would gain control of the government. Then, on the first day of the presidential election runoff between Morsi and Ahmed Shafik, the Supreme Court ruled the election invalid and ordered parliament dissolved.[46] The Islamist parties were immediately up in arms, but the Court countered that there were irregularities and that procedures were not followed, especially citing the fact that both a proportional and first-past-the-post system were used. Significantly, the ruling also struck down a law preventing members of Mubarak's regime from holding office. The ruling would stand until one month later when President Morsi ordered parliament to meet anyway.[47] Following Morsi's semi-confrontation with the army in August, the courts themselves fell silent, but the judicial system did not.

On October 11, 2012, Morsi attempted to depose the Mubarak era Prosecutor General General Abdel Maguid Mahmoud from his post.[48] The ensuing outcry and the prosecutor's refusal to leave his post forced Morsi to back down two days later.[49] This incident could be directly responsible for Morsi's declaration on November 22, which

Written by David Ernenwein

allowed him to finally fire the Prosecutor General.[50] The Supreme Court eventually declared this part unconstitutional, and Mahmoud was reinstated.[51]Despite the focus on his claims to sweeping legislative and executive powers, most of that declaration was focused on prevent obstructionism from the courts. This battle was exacerbated on December 6 when the Judges Club, equivalent to the American Bar Association, refused to oversee the constitutional referendum following clashes between the government and courts over the legitimacy of the proceedings.[52] Three days later, bowing to pressure from both the people and courts, Morsi annulled his decree.[53] He had tried to bypass the judiciary and failed. However, the fight between Morsi and the judiciary is not finished. The President has called for new elections several times[54], but the courts have refused to allow them to proceed.[55] It appears that the power struggle between the president and the courts will continue for some time.

The Trial of Hosni Mubarak

Contrasting sharply with Ben Ali, Mubarak did not flee Egypt following his fall from power. Instead, he and his sons were arrested and charged in May with corruption and ordering the killing of protestors during the uprising.[56] Cleared of corruption charges, Mubarak was found guilty of killing protestors and sentenced to life imprisonment. However, his appeal was upheld in January, and a retrial for both the killing and corruption charges against his sons was ordered.[57] The court ruling explicitly cited prosecutorial error as the reason for the retrial. However, the case has taken an odd turn, as many judicial officials seem to be deliberately obstructing the retrial. The trial was first delayed when the judge initially slated to hear the case referred the case to another court the day the trial was supposed to begin, citing his discomfort with the case.[58] Then Mubarak was released from prison, only to be ordered back a few days later.[59] The new trial is scheduled to begin May 11, but at this point, it is far from certain that the trial will actually take place.

It seems apparent that the Egyptian judicial system is separating itself from the Islamist government. However, the reasoning behind this newfound independence is less apparent. On the one hand, its rulings have always cited procedural failings on the part of the government as reason to reject its policies. On the other hand, the court system is full of Mubarak holdouts that have shown willingness to protect their own from the empowered enemies of Mubarak. True, the decision to dissolve parliament was grounded in the flawed election, but the fact that moderate and hard-line Islamist parties dominated the body may have been a factor.[60] While it is to their credit that the judiciary prosecuted Mubarak and found him guilty during his first trial, it has shown a remarkable reluctance to actually imprison him and has deliberately prevented the retrial from happening. The entire saga of Morsi's fight with the Egyptian courts smells like wagon-circling by the courts, and their actions towards their former boss do not help this perception.

Where the Egyptian judiciary stands in relation to the ruling party is obvious, but it is not clear where it stands in relation to the post-Mubarak Egypt. Its constant opposition to the Islamists put it in the secular camp, though not clearly aligned with any particular party. Given its composition, it seems easy to say that it is a Mubarak stronghold, but it has been willing to try and imprison its former boss. The most logical conclusion then is that the judiciary is composed of professionals who served under the old regime and are now feeling threatened by the new regime, both in terms of job security and independence. In this light, the judges are not so much political activists as scared bureaucrats. Therefore, it is unlikely that any significant political shift would originate from this faction. The Egyptian judiciary seems content to protect itself from outside threats while continuing to do its job.

The Silent Power: The Egyptian Military

The wildcard in the ongoing Egyptian revolution is the military, particularly the army. Mubarak was a military ruler, having risen to command of the Air Force before being made Vice-President under Anwar Sadat.[61] His rule saw a great expansion of the power and privilege of the military elite, and they responded with absolute loyalty. Following Mubarak's ouster on February 10, the military stepped in and assumed power.[62] This was not unexpected, and many anticipated that a long period of military rule was about to begin. However, when the pro-democracy activists demanded a faster than planned return to democracy, Scarf complied. [63] On June 18, 2012, the Supreme Council of the Armed Forces (Scarf) granted itself sweeping powers,[64] only to allow the newly elected president to take those same powers for himself.[65] When he then called on the army to put down riots against his November 22

Written by David Ernenwein

declaration, it did so passively and half-heartedly[66], especially compared to how it acted under Mubarak. The army appears, then, to be less concerned with politics than it is with stability in Egypt; as long as no side threatens the status quo, the army is content to allow politics to proceed as normal. However, Morsi's control over the military is tenuous at best, so it appears that the only thing preventing the return of Scarf to power is Scarf itself wishing to avoid bloodshed.

The Fall of Mubarak

The protestors that took over Tahrir Square on January 25 were unequivocal in their demand that Mubarak must go. Mubarak was unfazed and ordered the police to break up the protests.[67] However, when that failed to quell the protests, the army was deployed. For a time it appeared that the old regime would crush this challenge as it had crushed all others. The army began arresting, torturing, and disappearing protestors just like it always had.[68] The revolution might have spluttered out. Then it stopped. The police were removed from Tahrir Square and replaced by army units, who proceeded to watch the protests rather than intervene.[69] As things continued to deteriorate, the military was not going to crush the protestors, and eventually Defense Minister Field Marshal Mohamed Hussein Tantawi told Mubarak to step down.[70] That ended Mubarak's reign and began the rule of the Supreme Council of the Armed Forces under Marshal Tantawi.[71]

Military Rule

From February 10, 2011 until President Morsi retired Marshal Tantawi on August 13, Scarf ruled Egypt alone. [72] Unlike most military regimes, Scarf appeared to rapidly mellow over time. Compared to the South American or Burmese Juntas, Scarf proved to be benign. There were extensive crackdowns on protests following Mubarak's ouster, and for a time, it appeared that a military dictator had been replaced by a military dictatorship, as analysts expected.[73] However, by November, the crackdown had been eased, and in response to the protests, Scarf pledged to hold presidential elections in July 2012, instead of late 2013[74], a pledge it upheld. Then, after declaring themselves the sole legislative body following the Supreme Court dissolving parliament, it appeared that Scarf and the newly elected president were on course for a showdown.[75]

However, one never came. Scarf allowed President Morsi to take the powers they had just claimed away, and then Marshal Tantawi accepted retirement without a struggle.[76] In other words, Scarf simply allowed itself to be stripped of power. For some reason, and in defiance of historical precedent, the military government simply allowed itself to be dissolved, shocking commentators and analysts. This is very atypical behavior for military regimes and speaks volumes for the military's role and goals in this ongoing turmoil.

Morsi's Army

Since Scarf was disbanded, the army has been loyal to, though not exactly enthusiastic about Morsi's regime. It obeys his orders but do not have the enthusiasm that a true military dictator could command. Rather, it appears to view Morsi more as a chief of state rather than a true chief executive, and therefore, protects him as a function of protecting the state. Its reaction to the November riots does not bear repeating, but its reaction to riots following that crisis has been instructive.

For example, on January 26, 2013, riots erupted in Cairo over death sentences in a deadly football riot in 2012.[77] They quickly spread throughout the country with the worst and most persistent taking place in Port Said.[78] After local police failed to stem the violence and the riots spread to neighboring cities, a state of emergency was declared. In response, General Abdul Fattah al-Sisi, the army chief of staff, issued a warning that state collapse was imminent.[79] This led to a strong, yet muted, military response in conjunction with a police crackdown that put an end to the demonstrations.[80] The army moved in to stop the riots and restore calm, but it allowed the police to do the actual dirty work, while for the most part keeping its hands clean of bloodshed.

Army as Saviors

Written by David Ernenwein

Taking the military's actions since January 25, 2011, a pattern emerges. During the protests, the military was less interested in putting down the demonstrations than keeping them contained. The people embraced the army as their protectors compared to the more vicious police.[81] Then, when given power, it received very strong backlash from those who had just embraced it and declared soldiers the saviors of the revolution[82], a revolution that was only possible when it chose to support the protestors and not Mubarak.[83] In response, the military promised to quickly cede power back to elected officials[84] and followed through.

Since then, it has acted as a police force but in a very limited fashion. This is an organization that seems to view itself in a very messianic role and wishes to cultivate that image with the people. Consistent with typical military junta behavior, the military sought to dominate political life and crush dissent, but when the calls for power transfer proved resilient, it backed off and allowed the transfers to take place, first with the presidential election and then the retiring of Marshal Tantawi. It received a massive popularity and morale boost from its intervention in the uprising and does not wish to waste that good will.

However, the military has still acted as a tool of oppression, even if it pales in comparison to the police. The instructive difference is not the what, but the why. The police roll out to crush any dissent, but the army only gets involved when the police fail, or when a state of emergency is declared. When they intervene, people are injured and killed, but the army consistently claims that any deaths are accidental and that it would never fire live ammunition on its own people.[85] Then, during the riots following the football sentencing, the army chief felt compelled to say that the army's intervention was to prevent state collapse. It was not about the regime or the legitimacy of the grievance, but the risk to the survival of the state. This is evidence that the army now views itself as a protector of the state, not the head of state. This also explains its desire to prevent intentional death and may also explain its fervent denials of the report detailing its actions prior to joining the anti-Mubarak uprising.[86] During its occupation of Tahrir Square and since, the military has gone to great pains to promote the idea that the army refused to kill its own people and that the people drove Mubarak out with the army's support, not the other way around, which sources indicate was the actual case.[87]

It is apparent that the army does have an agenda in Egypt's ongoing turmoil. However, their goal appears to be preserving stability rather than supporting any particular side. Morsi may be able to call out the military, but no evidence exists that he actually controls it the way that Mubarak could. If that were true, then it seems unlikely that the courts would be as antagonistic towards him as they have been. Rather, the military is allowing Morsi to rule and will allow the battle between him and the courts to continue for the foreseeable future. If it reaches an actual crisis stage, then the army will have to step in, but in the meantime, the army appears content to let the sides try to subvert each other. Interestingly intrusive, Morsi ordered the report that showed the military had participated in repression during the uprising in 2011 but never released it.[88] The only explanation is that he does not wish to antagonize the military, so he withheld the report to placate the generals. His act truly demonstrates that in Egypt, power is firmly in the hands of military.

The Future of Egypt

Actual political change will be slow in coming for Egypt. The mutual antagonism between President Morsi and the judiciary will make establishing a legitimate parliament difficult. The courts continue to object to elections on procedural grounds while Morsi continues to insist that they take place as soon as possible. However beneficial that having a parliament could be for Morsi, it seems unlikely that parliament will actually be able to affect politics. There is too much division in the strongest party for it to gain a clear majority, and its opposition Islamist parties appear to be losing support and lashing out at those who do not support them.[89] There may be hope for democracy, but only if the various opposition parties can overcome their ideological differences and actually try to govern together.[90] Unfortunately, experience during the last election indicates that this will not happen soon.[91]

The real question is what the army will do. Given the Morsi's efforts to placate[92] the army,[93] the army is unlikely to remain outside of politics for the time being. However, there is nothing stopping them from getting involved if the political tensions start to boil over. Should that happen, then a new version of Scarf will likely take over, but based on its previous period of rule, Scarf may simply remain in power long enough to form a new government. If so, it would

Written by David Ernenwein

indicate that the army is carving a niche for itself not dissimilar to the Turkish military and could herald a new and brighter future for Egyptians, in line with the vision they expressed in Tahrir Square. If not, then it will be more of the same for this oppressed people.

Conclusion

Revolutionary theorists have long held that without the support of the army, no regime could survive internal dissent.[94] This was proven in Egypt when the military chose to abandon Hosni Mubarak in the face of a popular uprising. Now, as the political factions wrangle for power, the army has remained relatively aloof, choosing to keep the peace and preserve the country, rather than actively seek political power. However, it appears that both the new government and the army are aware of how dependent the fledgling regime is on the army's support, and the army is using that to aide in its image campaign. The future of the Egyptian Revolution, therefore, relies on the army's continued indulgence, rather than the will of the people.

Bibliography

Abdelhadi, Magdi. "Egypt's Army 'Helped Oust' Mubarak." *BBC News.* February 19, 2011. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-12514316 (accessed April 12, 2013).

"As it Happened: Egypt's New Era." *BBC News.* February 10, 2011. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_east/9395720.stm (accessed April 15, 2013).

Brinton, Crane. *The Anatomy of a Revolution.* New York: Vintage books, 1965.

Carter, Amir Ahmed and Chelsea J. "Clashes erupt after Egypt court sentences 21 to death in football riot ." *CNN.* January 26, 2013. http://www.cnn.com/2013/01/26/world/meast/egypt-soccer-deaths/index.html (accessed January 27, 2013).

"Court in Egypt Orders Retrial for Mubarak After Appeal." *BBC News.* January 14, 2013. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-21002912 (accessed April 13, 2013).

Democratic Alliance for Egypt. November 18, 2011. http://www.jadaliyya.com/pages/index/3160/democratic-alliance-for-egypt (accessed April 7, 2013).

"Egypt Army Chief Warns of 'State Collapse" Amid Crisis." *BBC News.* January 29, 2013. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-21241753 (accessed January 29, 2013).

"Egypt Army Erects Barriers at Presidential Palace." *BBC News.* December 6, 2012. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-20622233 (accessed April 12, 2013).

"Egypt Bars 10 Candidates from Election." *Aljazeera.* April 15, 2012. http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2012/04/2012414185229419379.html (accessed April 11, 2013).

"Egypt Court Overturns Morsi Sacking of Top Prosecutor." *BBC News.* March 27, 2013. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-21953418 (accessed March 27, 2013).

"Egypt Crisis: Morsi Gives Army Arrest Powers Before Vote." *BBC News.* December 10, 2012. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-20661758 (accessed March 31, 2013).

"Egypt Crisis: Morsi Offers Concession in Decree Annulment." *BBC News.* December 9, 2013. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-20655412 (accessed March 17, 2013).

"Egypt Election Body Scraps Voting Dates-State TV." BBC News. March 7, 2013. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-

Written by David Ernenwein

africa-21704869 (accessed March 9, 2013).

"Egypt Fury over Mohammed Mursi 'Coup Against Legitimacy'." *BBC News.* November 22, 2012. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-20457058 (accessed April 9, 2013).

"Egypt Judge Withdraws from Mubarak Trial." *BBC News.* April 13, 2013. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-22134461 (accessed April 13, 2013).

"Egypt Judges Refuse to Oversee Morsi Referendum." *BBC News.* December 2, 2012. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-20575547 (accessed April 14, 2013).

"Egypt Military Pledges to Speed Up Power Transfer." *BBC News.* November 22, 2011. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-15843425 (accessed April 13, 2013).

"Egypt President Morsi Explains Army Chief Replacement." *BBC News.* August 13, 2012. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-19238919 (accessed April 13, 2013).

"Egypt President Names Copt and Woman Among Advisors." *BBC News.* August 27, 2012. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-19392476 (accessed April 11, 2013).

"Egypt Protests Bring Port Said to a Standstill." *Aljazeera.* February 17, 2013. http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2013/02/20132171823396331.html (accessed February 17, 2013).

"Egypt Supreme Court Calls for Parliament to be Dissolved." *BBC News.* June 14, 2012. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-18439530 (accessed April 7, 2013).

"Egypt Trials: Mubarak Officials' Charges and Verdicts." *BBC NEws.* April 13, 2013. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-14389223 (accessed April 13, 2013).

"Egypt: Army Crackdown in Egypt's Tahrir Square." *BBC News.* April 9, 2011. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-13023948 (accessed April 13, 2013).

"Egypt: Who Holds Power?" *BBC News.* December 10, 2012. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-18779934 (accessed March 31, 2013).

"Egyptian President Mursi Reverses Parliament Dissolution." *BBC News.* July 8, 2012. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-18761403 (accessed April 9, 2013).

"Egypt's Hosni Mubarak Ordered Back to Prison." *BBC News.* April 17, 2013. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-22186833 (accessed April 17, 2013).

"Egypt's Islamist Parties Win Elections to Parliament." *BBC News.* January 21, 2012. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-16665748 (accessed April 3, 2013).

"Egypt's Leader Mursi Backs Down in Row with Prosecutor." *BBC News.* October 13, 2012. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-19935961 (accessed March 31, 2013).

"Egypt's Military Grants Itself Sweeping Powers." *BBC News.* June 18, 2012. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-18482675 (accessed March 31, 2013).

"Egypt's Morsi Changes Parliamentary Elections Date." *BBC News.* February 23, 2013. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-21559455 (accessed February 23, 2013).

Written by David Ernenwein

"Egypt's Mubarak: Fall of the Great Survivor." *BBC News.* February 11, 2011. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/worldmiddle-east-12416154 (accessed April 3, 2013).

"Egypt's President Mursi 'removes' prosecutor general." *BBC News.* October 11, 2012. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-19914442 (accessed March 31, 2013).

Former Egyptian Islamic Jihad Leader Sayyid Imam Al-Sharif Deems Morsi And All Election Voters To Be Infidels. March 11, 2013. http://www.memri.org/report/en/0/0/0/0/0/07072.htm (accessed April 10, 2013).

Freedom and Justice Party. November 11, 2011. http://www.jadaliyya.com/pages/index/3154/freedom-and-justice-party (accessed April 7, 2013).

Glain, Stephen. "Fault lines in Egypt's Muslim Brotherhood." *The Nation.* August 24, 2011. http://www.thenation.com/article/162970/fault-lines-egypts-muslim-brotherhood# (accessed April 12, 2013).

Hill, Evan, and Muhammad Mansour. "Egypt's Army Took Part in Torture and Killings During Revolution, Report Shows." *The Guardian.* April 10, 2013. http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2013/apr/10/egypt-army-torture-killings-revolution (accessed April 12, 2013).

Islamic Bloc (Alliance for Egypt). November 18, 2011. http://www.jadaliyya.com/pages/index/3172/islamist-bloc-(alliance-for-egypt) (accessed April 7, 2013).

Kirkpatrick, David. "Islamist Group Breaks Pledge to Stay Out of Race in Egypt." *New York Times*. March 31, 2012. http://www.nytimes.com/2012/04/01/world/middleeast/brotherhood-chooses-a-candidate-in-egypt.html?_r=0 (accessed April 9, 2013).

Knell, Yolande. "Egypt President: Muslim Brotherhood's Mohammed Morsi." *BBC News.* November 23, 2013. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-18371427 (accessed April 23, 2013).

-. "Egypt: Army and Islamists on Collision Course." *BBC News.* June 18, 2012. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-18494793 (accessed April 15, 2013).

Maqbool, Aleem. "Resentment Still Felt Beneath Calm in Port Said." *BBC News.* March 17, 2013. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-21822371 (accessed March 17, 2013).

Rageh, Rawya. "Egypt Protests Bring Port Said to a Standstill." *Aljazeera*. February 17, 2013. http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2013/02/20132171823396331.html (accessed February 17, 2013).

Relations, Council on Foreign. *The New Arab Revolt: What Happened, What it Means, and What Comes Next.* New York: Council on Foreign Relations, 2011.

Ryan, Yasmine. "The Tragic Life of a Street Vendor." *Aljazeera.* Janurary 20, 2011. http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/2011/01/201111684242518839.htm (accessed April 3, 2013).

Salafi And Secular Intellectuals Exchange Insults And Nearly Come To Blows On Egyptian TV. March 11, 2013. http://www.memri.org/report/en/0/0/0/0/0/0/7075.htm (accessed April 10, 2013).

Sirgany, Sarah. "Egyptian secular, Islamist groups meet to try to end conflict." *CNN.com.* January 31, 2013. http://www.cnn.com/2013/01/30/world/africa/egypt-unrest/index.html?hpt=wo_c2 (accessed January 31, 2013).

Trager, Eric. "The People's Military in Egypt?" In *The New Arab Revolt: What Happened, What it Means, and What Comes Next*?, by Council on Foreign Relations, Kindle edition. New York: Council on Foreign Relations, 2011.

Written by David Ernenwein

"Tunisia Forms Unity Government Amid Unrest." *BBC News.* Janurary 17, 2011. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-12209621 (accessed April 3, 2013).

Wickham, Carrie Rosefsky. "The Muslim Brotherhood After Mubarak." In *The New Arab Revolt: What Happened, What it Means, and What Comes Next?*, by Council on Foreign Relations, Kindle Edition. New York: Council on Foreign Relations, 2011.

[1] Yasmine Ryan, "The Tragic Life of a Street Vendor," *Aljazeera,* Jan. 20, 2011, Accessed April 3, 2013 http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/2011/01/201111684242518839.html

[2] "Tunisia Forms National Unity Government Amid Unrest," *BBC News,* Jan. 17, 2011, Accessed April 3, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-12209621

[3] "Egypt's Mubarak: Fall of the Great Survivor," *BBC News,* Feb. 11, 2010, Accessed April 3, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-12416154

[4] Council on Foreign Relations, *The New Arab Revolt: What Happened, What it Means, and What Comes Next?* (New York: Council on Foreign Relations, 2011) Kindle Edition, Introduction

[5] "Egypt's Islamist Parties Win Elections to Parliament," *BBC News,* Jan. 21, 2012, Accessed April 3, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-16665748

[6] "Egypt Protests Bring Port Said to a Standstill," *Aljazeera,* Feb. 17, 2013, Accessed Feb. 17, 2013 http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2013/02/20132171823396331.html

[7] Aleem Maqbool, "Resentment Still Felt Beneath Calm in Port Said," *BBC News*, March 17, 2013, Accessed March 17, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-21822371

[8] "Egypt Court Overturns Morsi Sacking of Top Prosecutor," *BBC News,* March 27, 2013, Accessed March 27, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-21953418

[9] "Egypt Crisis: Morsi Offers Concession in Decree Annulment," *BBC News,* Dec. 9, 2013, Accessed March 17, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-20655412

[10] "Egypt Court Overturns Morsi Sacking of Top Prosecutor," BBC News

[11] Maqbool, "Resentment Still Felt Beneath Calm in Port Said."

[12] Sarah Sirgany, "Egyptian Secular, Islamist Groups Meet to Try to End Conflict," *CNN.com*, Jan. 31, 2013, Accessed Jan. 31, 2013 http://www.cnn.com/2013/01/30/world/africa/egypt-unrest/index.html?hpt=wo_c2

[13] Carrie Rosefsky Wickham, "The Muslim Brotherhood After Mubarak," in *The New Arab Revolt: What Happened, What it Means, and What Comes Next*? (New York: Council on Foreign Relations, 2011) Kindle Edition

[14] Wickham, "The Muslim Brotherhood After Mubarak."

[15] Ibid

[16] Stephen Glain, "Fault Lines in Egypt's Muslim Brotherhood," *The Nation*, August 24, 2011, Accessed April 12, 2013, http://www.thenation.com/article/162970/fault-lines-egypts-muslim-brotherhood#

[17] Wickham, "The Muslim Brotherhood After Mubarak."

Written by David Ernenwein

[18] "Democratic Alliance for Egypt," Accessed April 7, 2013 http://www.jadaliyya.com/pages/index/3160/democraticalliance-for-egypt

[19] "Freedom and Justice Party," Accessed April 7, 2013 http://www.jadaliyya.com/pages/index/3154/freedom-and-justice-party

[20] "Democratic Alliance for Egypt."

[21] Ibid

[22] "Islamic Bloc (Alliance for Egypt)," November 18, 2011, Accessed April 7, 2013 http://www.jadaliyya.com/pages/index/3172/islamist-bloc-(alliance-for-egypt)

[23] "Democratic Alliance for Egypt."

[24] "Egypt's Islamist Parties Win Elections to Parliament," BBC News.

[25] "Egypt Supreme Court Calls for Parliament to be Dissolved," *BBC News,* June 14, 2012, Accessed April 7, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-18439530

[26] Salafi And Secular Intellectuals Exchange Insults And Nearly Come To Blows On Egyptian TV March 11, 2013, Accessed April 10, 2013 http://www.memri.org/report/en/0/0/0/0/0/0/07075.htm

[27] Yolande Knell, "Egypt President: Muslim Brotherhood's Mohammed Morsi," *BBC News*, November 23, 2012, Accessed April 9, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-18371427

[28] David Kirkpatrick, "Islamist Group Breaks Pledge to Stay out of Race in Egypt," *New York Times,* March 31, 2013, Accessed April 9, 2013 http://www.nytimes.com/2012/04/01/world/middleeast/brotherhood-chooses-a-candidate-in-egypt.html?_r=0

[29] "Egypt Bars 10 Candidates from Election," *Aljazeera,* April 15, 2012, Accessed April 11, 2013 http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2012/04/2012414185229419379.html

[30] Knell, "Egypt President: Muslim Brotherhood's Mohammed Morsi."

[31] "Egypt President Names Copt and Woman Among Advisors," *BBC News,* August 27, 2012, Accessed April 11, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-19392476

[32] (Knell, Egypt President: Muslim Brotherhood's Mohammed Morsi 2013)

[33] "Former Egyptian Islamic Jihad Leader Sayyid Imam Al-Sharif Deems Morsi And All Election Voters To Be Infidels," March 11, 2013, Accessed April 10, 2013 http://www.memri.org/report/en/0/0/0/0/0/0/07072.htm

[34] "Egyptian President Mursi Reverses Parliament Dissolution," *BBC News,* July 8, 2012, Accessed April 9, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-18761403

[35] "Egypt President Morsi Explains Army Chief Replacement," *BBC News*, August 13, 2012, Accessed April 13, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-19238919

[36] "Egypt Fury over Mohammed Mursi 'Coup Against Legitimacy," November 22, 2012, Accessed April 9, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-20457058

[37] Ibid

Written by David Ernenwein

[38] (Egypt Supreme Court Calls for Parliament to be Dissolved 2012)

[39] "Egypt Army Erects Barriers at Presidential Palace," *BBC News*, December 6, 2012, Accessed April 12, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-20622233

[40] (Egypt Crisis: Morsi Offers Concession in Decree Annulment 2013)

[41] "Egypt Court Overturns Morsi Sacking of Top Prosecutor," *BBC News,* March 27, 2013, Accessed March 27, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-21953418

[42] "Egypt: Who Holds Power?" *BBC News,* December 10, 2012, Accessed March 31, 2012 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-18779934

[43] (Egypt President Morsi Explains Army Chief Replacement 2012)

[44] "Egypt Crisis: Morsi Gives Army Arrest Powers Before Vote," *BBC News,* December 10, 2012, Accessed March 31, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-20661758

[45] "Egypt Election Body Scraps Voting Dates-State TV," *BBC News,* March 7, 2013, Accessed March 9, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-21704869

[46] (Egypt Supreme Court Calls for Parliament to be Dissolved 2012)

[47] (Egyptian President Mursi Reverses Parliament Dissolution 2012)

[48] "Egypt's President Mursi 'Removes' Prosecutor General," *BBC News,* October 11, 2012, Accessed March 31, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-19914442

[49] "Egypt Leader Mursi Backs down in Row with Prosecutor," *BBC News*, October 13, 2012, Accessed March 31, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-19935961

[50] (Egypt Fury over Mohammed Mursi 'Coup Against Legitimacy' 2012)

[51] (Egypt Court Overturns Morsi Sacking of Top Prosecutor 2013)

[52] Egypt Judges Refuse to Oversee Morsi Referendum," *BBC News*, December 6, 2012, Accessed April 14, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-20575547

[53] (Egypt Crisis: Morsi Offers Concession in Decree Annulment 2013)

[54] "Egypt's Morsi Changes Parliamentary Elections Date," *BBC News,* February 23, 2013, Accessed February 23, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-21559455

[55] (Egypt Election Body Scraps Voting Dates-State TV 2013)

[56] "Egypt Trials: Mubarak Officials' Charges and Verdicts," *BBC News,* April 13, 2013, Accessed April 13, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-14389223

[57] "Court in Egypt Orders Retrial for Mubarak After Appeal," *BBC News,* January 14, 2013, Accessed April 13, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-21002912

[58] "Egypt Judge Withdraws from Mubarak Trial," *BBC News,* April 13, 2013, Accessed April 13, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-22134461

Written by David Ernenwein

[59] "Egypt's Hosni Mubarak Ordered Back to Prison," *BBC News,* April 17, 2013, Accessed April 17, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-22186833

[60] (Egypt Supreme Court Calls for Parliament to be Dissolved 2012)

[61] (Egypt's Mubarak: Fall of the Great Survivor 2011)

[62] "As it Happened: Egypt's New Era," *BBC News,* February 10, 2011, Accessed April 15, 2013 http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_east/9395720.stm

[63] "Egypt Military Pledges to Speed Up Power Transfer," *BBC News,* November 22, 2011, Accessed April 13, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-15843425

[64] "Egypt's Military Grants Itself Sweeping Powers," *BBC News,* June 18, 2012, Accessed March 31, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-18482675

[65] (Egypt: Who Holds Power? 2012)

[66] (Egypt Army Erects Barriers at Presidential Palace 2012)

[67] Eric Trager, "The People's Military in Egypt?" in *The New Arab Revolt: What Happened, What it Means, and What Comes Next*? (New York: Council on Foreign Relations, 2011) Kindle Edition

[68] Evan Hill and Muhammad Mansour, "Egypt's Army Took Part in Torture and Killings During Revolution, Report Shows," *The Guardian* April 10, 2013, Accessed April 12, 2013 http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2013/apr/10/egypt-army-torture-killings-revolution

[69] (Trager 2011)

[70] Magdi Abdelhadi, "Egypt's Army 'Helped Oust' Mubarak," *BBC News*, February 19, 2011, Accessed April 12, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-12514316

[71] (As it Happened: Egypt's New Era 2011)

[72] (Egypt President Morsi Explains Army Chief Replacement 2012)

[73] "Egypt: Army Crackdown in Cairo's Tahrir Square," *BBC News,* April 9, 2011, Accessed April 13, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-13023948

[74] (Egypt Military Pledges to Speed Up Power Transfer 2011)

[75] Yolande Knell, "Egypt: Army and Islamists on Collision Course," *BBC News,* June 18, 2012, Accessed April 15, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-18494793

[76] (Egypt President Morsi Explains Army Chief Replacement 2012)

[77] Amir Ahmed and Chelsea J. Carter, "Clashes Erupt After Egypt Court Sentences 21 to Death in Football Riot," *CNN*, January 26, 2013, Accessed January 27, 2013 http://www.cnn.com/2013/01/26/world/meast/egypt-soccer-deaths/index.html

[78] Rawya Rageh, "Egypt Protests Bring Port Said to a Standstill," *Aljazeera*, February 17, 2013, Accessed February 17, 2013 http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2013/02/20132171823396331.html

Written by David Ernenwein

[79] "Egypt Army Chief Warns of 'State Collapse' Amid Crisis," *BBC News,* January 29, 2013, Accessed January 29, 2013 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-21241753

- [80] (Maqbool 2013)
- [81] (Trager 2011)
- [82] (Egypt: Army Crackdown in Egypt's Tahrir Square 2011)
- [83] (Abdelhadi 2011)
- [84] (Egypt Military Pledges to Speed Up Power Transfer 2011)
- [85] (Egypt: Army Crackdown in Egypt's Tahrir Square 2011)
- [86] (Hill and Mansour 2013)
- [87] (Abdelhadi 2011)
- [88] (Hill and Mansour 2013)

[89] (Former Egyptian Islamic Jihad Leader Sayyid Imam Al-Sharif Deems Morsi And All Election Voters To Be Infidels 2013)

- [90] (Sirgany 2013)
- [91] (Democratic Alliance for Egypt 2011)
- [92] (Egypt Crisis: Morsi Gives Army Arrest Powers Before Vote 2012)
- [93] (Hill and Mansour 2013)
- [94] Crane Brinton, The Anatomy of a Revolution (New York: Vintage Books 1965) p. 107-109

Written by: David Ernenwein Written at: Pepperdine University Written for: James Coyle Date written: April 2013